Henderson County Homeless Coalition/Balance of State Meeting

August 11, 2015, 10 AM

Blue Ridge Community Health Center Meeting Room

Next Meeting: Sept. 8th, 2015, 10 AM

Present:  Michael Absher, John Avery, Shelby Ball, Chris Berg, Barton Brown, Kathleen Carr,  David Cook, Frank Edney, Robin Hellman, Lee Henderson-Hill, Trina Hill, Ron Howard, David Jacklin, Nitiki Kilgore, Kathleen Lambert, Marian Lowry, Trina Rushing, Amy Upham, Austin Watson, Gretchen Wiles
Trina Hill facilitated the meeting.

Introductions and Agency Updates 
Michael Absher of Only Hope WNC announced the Only Hope Sleep-out fund raiser on November 6th at the Historic Court House. Sleep-out participants and business sponsors are sought (at levels up to $500), with a $75,000 goal.
Ron Howard of Thrive said the ACT Team transition to Family Preservation Services is going OK. Referrals and responsibility will all go to FPS as of Sept. 1. Thrive is preparing for the Clubhouse program to renew its three-year accreditation in late September.  Thrive is holding its major Blues Concert fund-raiser on Sept. 13, 2 to 6, at the Cove at Highlands, to benefit the Clubhouse. Admission is $25, and all are welcome.
Austin Watson reported that Joseph Outreach Center is  now open Sundays, Mondays, and Wednesdays. Haircuts will soon be available on Sundays. Showers and laundry, and youth activities, are increasing. The organization also offers emergency services on-call.
Bart Brown of NCWorks.gov works as an employment advocate for veterans, including help with housing and other barriers. Bart distributed a large annual catalog of services in North Carolina which support veterans. Listings in future editions for Henderson services or opportunities would be welcome.
Frank Edney of the School District HELP program reported that the 2014-15 caseload was 319 children and youth, up from 314 the prior year. He and Susan are gearing up for the school year to start in a couple of weeks, and currently are helping 12 children who attend year-round programs.
Lee Henderson-Hill of the Community Foundation announced the annual Luncheon to be held August 26th at Kenmure. The next cycle of grant applications will be due September 1st. 

Trina Rushing,  director of the Henderson County Library, introduced herself. As the Library has begun a fee system for non-card holders to access the public computers, she asks for our help in getting homeless people cards, managing cards, etc, so that this barrier is made as minimal as possible . The staff realizes this is an imperfect system and is trying to work around issues.  The cards allow public computer access at both the main library and at all branch libraries. David Jacklin of Homeward Bound asked for access to a supply of cards to make available.
Gretchen Wiles of Housing Assistance Corporation said the HAC is gearing up for Apple Festival, and needs volunteers. The agency is preparing to break ground at its new Oklawaha development off of North Main St, hopefully in September.
Trina Hill read an email announcement of a Macon County gathering of providers on August 18th at 5 PM at the Robert Carpenter community building. Trina will forward this announcement to the email list.

Approval of July, 2015 Meeting Minutes
Trina asked for a motion to approve the minutes as sent out via email.  Marion Lowry moved, Michael Absher second, approved by common consent.

Balance of State (BOS) Regional Steering Committee 
Trina Hill reported on the BoS conference call, as Brian could not be here today.

The group approved some Coordinated Assessment plans for implementation, in Caswell and Rockingham counties, etc. 

These groups will undertake to implement the plans, undergo training and report on their outcomes quarterly. 

The North Carolina Coalition to End Homelessness (NCCEH) reports that the Continuum of Care NOFA is to be out 'soon', almost surely before our September meeting. Project Review committee members will be alerted, and meanwhile are asked to review the draft documents of responsibilities. MCAH, NC’s HMIS Lead Agency, will conduct migration training for agency administrator’s on August 21st in Asheville at a predetermined location. 

Trina has a survey requested by the BOS Regional Committee Structure work group, which we will look at later.

The migration of HMIS data from CHIN to the Michigan Coalition Against Homelessness (MCAH) is continuing. All data entry people are being alerted of web training, with requirements to register and attend web sessions. For any providers of Permanent Supportive Housing, including prospective programs, there will be a mandated web session on Monday, August 17 from 10:30 – 11:30.

Coordinated Assessment: David Jacklin, our Coordinated Assessment Lead, discussed the need to obtain adequate staff to support our Coordinated Assessment Plan, including interviewing those that may need services with the VI-SPDAT and assure circulation of needs/resources via HMIS. David proposed a motion that the Coalition apply to the Community Foundation for seed funds to set up an initial year of this work, by hiring a permanent staff person. He's spoken with Homeward Bound grant writer Jenny Simmons, who will have some time to help us until the NOFA is out. When the start-up is accomplished it is presumed we'd then be able to approach United Way, and the County, for ongoing support. Others consulted included Tanya Blackford at Mainstay (who will deal separately with VI-SPDAT assessments using the rape crisis hotline) and the 211 staff. Austin Watson seconded the motion. Michael Absher asked how the voting would be done; Trina ruled that by majority of those present was the established practice. At the call to vote the motion was approved without dissent.  David will provide our members with updates via Trina's list. This request should be submitted to the Foundation by its Sept. 1 cutoff date.

David also attended a Balance of State Governance Committee meeting in Greensboro, where eleven coalitions discussed the HMIS migration. We understand the Henderson data will convert to MCAH in early September.  This currently is all Homeward Bound data, and they have new staff to assist this. This group also discussed revision of by-laws, partly due to NCCEH staff changes, and what effects were expected at the state level.
Agency Presentation:  

Kathleen Carr is Self Sufficiency Coordinator of Western Carolina Community Action (WCCA); she handed out a brochure with an overview of WCCA work, which operates based on federal funds channeled through NC, and a grant from the Community Foundation. Her work includes services to homeless, contesting evictions, handling relocations of those in substandard housing, promoting family stabilization, and assisting with back-to-school concerns. Other help includes  providing gas cards or Apple Country bus passes, support to obtain job interviews, etc. Cases are managed, and service provided for up to four years. All the clients must generally fall beneath income-poverty guidelines, as occasionally revised by federal agencies. The Community Foundation funding provides a little flexibility. Intakes are mostly by word of mouth or agency referral. Her services are not as dependent on units passing inspection as in Section 8 assistance, which is also offered by another part of WCCA; she noted that Sec. 8 rent assistance is wait-listed and takes over a year to obtain help. Priority for Section 8 is to help families, the elderly and persons on disability; others, including out-of-state migrants, basically go unserved. Another of Kathleen's Self Sufficiency programs is liquid nutrition assistance for those with digestive and/or cancer issues: Ensure or Glucerna. Most of these clients are elderly; there is a wait list currently. The Community Foundation representatives asked if WCCA accepted in-kind donations for this service. Kathleen was unsure, but will look into it and report. She assists with a Garden program, active here in Henderson, also in Polk and Transylvania. This is by voucher, to purchase vegetables. A partnership in Polk allows teaching and help with canning, freezing and cooking classes. WCCA is also the manager of Apple Country Transit, and of the Head Start programs. Weatherization, formerly done through WCCA, is now referred to Community Action Opportunities in Buncombe. Michael Absher notes that Duke Power is assisting with these requests, including for mobile homes and apartments.

BoS Regional Structure Survey:  Trina asked the group to divide and work up answers to a survey on our capacity to undertake point-in-time counts, coordinated assessment, publishing of minutes, etc; on leadership and ability to respond to changes in leaders; our ability to set and meet local planning goals, improve program capacity, and several other topics. 

The general sense was that the survey was to try to work with areas that are not progressing as well as Henderson, and could benefit from restructuring. There was little sense that such restructuring was needed here. We have a clear mission, but we admit still having a way to go, particularly in involving law enforcement, county government, municipalities and other local authorities. We may also need to consider how the Rescue Mission may benefit from data entry via HMIS. Our biggest internal structure problem is getting consistency of attendance. 

Trina and Brian will work with the group inputs to create a final response to Balance of State.

Our Next Meeting is Tuesday, September 8th at 10 AM.

Submitted by:  Chris Berg 


